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women who contribute significantly to the County’s work. It’s incredible. And when you
think about it, we have some very key department directors who are women, so it just
doesn’t stop. Enabling people of all persuasions who have ever in history been kept
down, the lesson we learn over and over again is that when people are enabled they make
great contributions. I guess I've known a lot of men who’ve been incredible in my life in
being very, very positive enablers. But I’ve also known very many women who have
been and it’s wonderful to have that kind of diversity.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Hamilton. I’m going to go
to Commissioner Garcia.

COMMISSIONER GARCIA: Mr. Chair, thank you for great messages
from the ladies. So thank you Mr. Chair.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Garcia. Commissioner
Moreno, did you have any comments, sir?

COMMISSIONER MORENO: Thank you. Good job. You captured
hundreds of hours of research and it was very gripping. I was impressed. Thank you.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Moreno. Great comments. [
just want to thank Ms. Herndon and Ms. Machen for being here today. I couldn’t be
happier to support this proclamation. I think that everybody here has an inspiration as far
as a woman in their life and mine would be the people that we work with. Manager Miller
does a great job. And my mom, especially. She’s a strong woman and a great inspiration.
She’s always been somebody that I could go to for advice. Her and my dad both had
equal say in our family and you really need that. It was basically a partnership to have a
healthy household and raise four boys, actually. So I just can’t say enough about my
mom and other women that I’ve worked with that are just strong leaders, including my
peers that are on the Commission with me, Commissioner Hamilton and Commissioner
Hansen.

I always talk to them all the time and see what they think about different issues
and I think that we work great and we have a great mix on the Board. I think that we have
a well balanced Board, whether it was three men and two women or three women and
two men, I think that it’s a great balance and I can’t relay enough my appreciation to the
leadership that women bring to these different Boards and to households and everything
else across the United States. And so I’'m very happy to support this proclamation, and
this is a great part and a great turning point of our American history. So thank you. I
appreciate it.

With that we do have a motion and a second. So I’m going to go to a roll call
vote.

The motion passed by unanimous [5-0] roll call vote.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Commissioner Hansen. Go ahead.

COMMISSIONER HANSEN: I want to just ask if Manager Miller has
anything she would like to say, being our leader of the County and all of us being so
appreciative of such great leadership that you provide.

MANAGER MILLER: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Hansen, thank you for
that. You said so much in the proclamation and everybody’s presentations and comments
that I don’t have a lot to add except that I feel very, very fortunate that I’ve been given

0Z0Z/90./780 IHT4COHY MIATD 248



Santa Fe County

Board of County Commissioners
Regular Meeting of July 28, 2020
Page 41

the opportunity by this Board and previous Boards. I've been County Manager almost ten
years and it’s been an honor to be appointed to this position and be supported by all the
elected officials at Santa Fe County. I really do think that we have had the opportunity of
a really great mix of our Board members, of women.

I remember when I first came to work for the County it was all men, 22 years ago.
And it was all men. And I went to the state and I came back and it was really nice to have
that mix of women on the Board and at the time there were three women and two men,
but it really — I think Commissioner Roybal said it. Having that mix of women and men
leadership and having that opportunity and women running for office more and more.
Women stepping up to leadership roles is fantastic, because I believe that women bring a
different dynamic to the table and it’s complementary to leadership that men have
provided, and I think watching this change, and particularly in Santa Fe over my 22 years
of living here and watching more and more women in leadership roles has really been
fascinating to me and I feel very fortunate that I’ve been given that opportunity and I
think we’ve a great team of men and women at the County and I appreciate that you as a
Board have given me the opportunity to be the County Manager for so long. So thank
you.

COMMISSIONER HANSEN: Thank you so much, Katherine. We have a
good team at the County and I’m honored to be part of it along with Commissioner
Hamilton on the Board. And so with that I want to thank everybody from the bottom of
my heart. I am so honored to be an elected official and to be able to work hard and
benefit my community and give back because Santa Fe County is one of the most
beautiful places in the world. So thank you so much.

CLERK SALAZAR: Chair Roybal.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Yes, Madam Clerk. Glad to hear you chime in. [ was
just going to call on you.

CLERK SALAZAR: I appreciate your attempt to include me, especially
the County Clerk who after women’s suffrage, for so many years fighting for the right to
vote that your County Clerk runs election in Santa Fe. I would also like to thank
Georgellen Burnett, one of my Santa Fe County NOW sisters. I am a lifetime member of
the National Organization for Women. I’ve been on the national board and I am co-
president of NOW for the state of New Mexico. I also want to acknowledge what Ms.
Machen stated that the obstructionist was Catron, and here we are on the street named
after someone who was an obstructionist to women’s suffrage.

But we also should acknowledge that Octaviano Ambrosio Larrazolo was one that
was convinced by Nina Otero to support women’s suffrage, and he was a governor. He
was the governor of New Mexico from January 1, 1919 to January 1, 1921, and if we
look at the proclamation we’ll see that New Mexico became the 32" state to ratify the
19" amendment on February 21, 1920 during his elected office as governor.

So women have always needed allies to support the work that we do, the fights
that we’ve had. There’s a long history of many of the women in the United States, of
their mothers who have been activists and supportive of their sons and their daughters —
especially their daughters. I would say that my mother is my hero and my role model who
conducted voter registration in East Los Angeles. She was very in tune to the politics and
always remembered that she needed to vote, she and her sisters and her brother. They
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communicated about the importance of elections.

So we need to remember our mothers this day, and also the allies of women such
as Octaviano Larrazolo who was the governor at this time. I also mentioned earlier about
Georgellen Burnett, who is one of my Santa Fe NOW sisters, who I had attended a
meeting in Santa Fe for NOW, and I overheard her speaking that she wanted to ensure
that the Mayor of Santa Fe had a proclamation for women’s suffrage and I approached
and I said, if you will have the City of Santa Fe have a proclamation, I encourage you
also to have a proclamation with Santa Fe County. Santa Fe County is many times
overlooked and I think this would be very important and I suggest you contact
Commissioner Hansen. Her constituent services person is Sara Smith and I think
Commissioner Hansen would be appropriate, because I know that Commissioner Hansen
is a feminist and she and I have been supported by Lilly Ledbetter when we had our
campaigns. Lilly Ledbetter did support me and endorse me for my 2012 and 2016
candidacy, and so I’m very honored by that and all the women, and especially Manager
Miller, as we stated earlier. She is the leader of this County. She does a tremendous job.
She has incredible finance policy for this County and I think it brings us forward. So
never forget that women who are in leadership roles are powerful, are intelligent and can
do the work that needs to be done on a daily basis. Thank you.

COMMISSIONER HANSEN: Thank you, Madam Clerk. Comments?

COMMISSIONER HANSEN: Mr. Chair, I just want to recognize a few
other women leaders, and Geraldine, thank you. I by no means meant to leave you out. I
am so happy to have your as our County Clerk. You have done an amazing job the last
eight years and I am completely grateful for your leadership and hard work that you have
given for the County.

I also want to recognize Cordelia Montoya, who is our Probate Judge, and
Katherine Clark who will be our next County Clerk, and Jennifer Manzanares will be our
new Treasurer. So there will be even more, younger women coming up the ladder. So we
all look forward to celebrating in this month, and even though we have to celebrate from
home I hope that you will all join us on August 26" for the national celebration out of
Albuquerque and also join us for the car parade on August 23" meeting at the PERA
Building before 2:00, probably starting to gather about 1:30.

I’'m looking for a convertible, if anybody has one. Just to let you know. And I
look forward to having a great parade and please remember to send in your pictures for
your porch parade, and I will post that on the my Facebook page where you can send
them, and then deadline, I believe, is Thursday. So Meredith, if you could help me with
that would be grateful. Thank you, Meredith. Thank you, Pamelya. Thank you,
Commissioner Hamilton. Thank you Sara Smith. And thank you, Mr. Chair.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Hansen. We had a
unanimous vote on this proclamation, so once again, Id like to thank everybody that was
here today and thank Commissioner Hansen for bringing this forward.

8. D. Request Approval of a Letter from the Board of County
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Commissioners Expressing Support for Proposed 2020-5-14 2018
Residential and Commercial International Energy Conservation Code
Adoption

COMMISSIONER HANSEN: Thank you very, very much. Once again, |
believe I have some people here from the public to support this. Part of the reason I
brought this letter forward is that I am a member of the xxx, which is a board that the
Santa Fe County supports. These codes, the 2018 codes for green building are also
supported by the governor and I thought that it would just be a nice support to her to
bring this forward and support her effort with the green building codes. I want to give a
moment to — I believe that Hank Hughes and Christian are both on the line and if they
wanted to say a few words about why these codes are so important and I would
appreciate it.

CHRISTIAN CASILLAS: Thank you, Commissioner Hansen. Thank you,
Commissioners for the opportunity to say a few words. My name is Christian Casillas.
I’m the director of policy development and research for the Coalition for Sustainable
Communities New Mexico. The Coalition is a member-driven organization that currently
represents the cities of Albuquerque, Santa Fe, Las Cruces and of course Santa Fe
County, accounting for approximately 40 percent of the population of New Mexico.

The mission of the Coalition is to work on behalf of its members to develop and
support policies that will increase economic opportunity and well being for their
communities as well as future generations. And so we are strongly urging support of the
adoption of the state’s proposed 2018 New Mexico Residential and Commercial Energy
Conservation Codes, which is based on the 2018 IECC.

New Mexico has missed over a decade of energy savings opportunities as its
current code is based on the outdated 2009 IECC codes. That’s over 11 years of missed
savings opportunities. Santa Fe County has shown leadership in requiring a HERS rating
of 70 for new residential buildings. However, the new codes will lead to the construction
of residential buildings that are significantly more efficient, delivering cost savings to its
occupants. The proposed new code will provide builders a choice to build homes and
meet an energy rating index, which is a non-proprietary version of a HERS rating and
which was introduced in 2015 by the IECC and the code requires an energy rating index
of 61, which is significantly lower than a HERS rating of 70 that the County currently
requires.

So this updated energy codes for new construction have very important equity
impacts and you’ve already heard earlier today how important that is for many of the
economically disadvantaged communities in New Mexico and especially in Santa Fe
County. So the codes provide opportunities to reduce utility bills for its poorest
occupants. Low income families are more likely to rent and live in multi-family housing
units where there is less incentive for developers and owners to invest in energy
efficiency since the utility bills are often paid by the tenants. When a jurisdiction has
older codes it’s more likely that cheaper housing stocks will be the ones built to lower
standards.

Unlike wealthier families who can commission the construction of a green
building, lower income families are left to choose from housing stock that may be built to
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minimal code requirements. Without updated, stricter codes a lower cost builder might
avoid technologies that will provide the future occupants significant long-term benefits.

Study after study has shown that better codes do not result in higher home prices.
In fact, updating our energy code will make new homeownership in New Mexico more
affordable. Energy bills are the second highest expense of home ownership after a
mortgage. The new energy code will pay for itself many times over in lower energy bills.
Analysis by the Pacific Northwest National Labs on behalf of the DOE has shown that on
average, throughout the state of New Mexico, an update from the current energy codes to
the 2018 version will result in lifecycle cost savings of over $6,000 for homeowners, and
that’s a simple payback of five years, an annual energy savings of close to $400 for the
new occupants and buildings built to these stricter codes.

And so we are just strongly urging the support, especially in the context right now
of climate change and the economic crisis and hardship that many lower income families
are facing. How important it is that this next iteration of homes, which have lifetimes
between 40 and 80 years are built to a higher energy efficiency standard. And so it’s very
important, we feel, that this is the right next step for a minimum update of code
requirements for New Mexico and for Santa Fe County. Thank you very much.

COMMISSIONER HANSEN: Thank you, Christian. Also our
Commissioner-elect, Hank Hughes, has joined us and he would like to say a few words
about this. Welcome, Commissioner-elect Hughes.

HANK HUGHES: Thank you, Mr. Chair and Commissioner Hansen. |
just wanted to say that in my campaign, renewable energy and the environment were at
the center of my concerns and what I talked about as I was campaigning and so I know
that these issues are important to everybody, in at least District 5 and I assume most of
Santa Fe County. We know that to save the planet we have to change the way we do
things and I think changing the building code is actually one of the less painful things that
we’re going to have to face and I think we should obviously support the governor in this
effort and support this building code. Thank you.

COMMISSIONER HANSEN: Thank you, Commissioner-elect Hughes.
Thank you, Christian. I think you covered a lot of that. The letter is very simple that I
have put in the packet. It just states that we as the Santa Fe County Board of
Commissioners support the green building codes, but I want to turn it back over to the
Chair and let him ask questions or however he would like to continue. Thank you, Mr.
Chair, for your time.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Hansen. I’m going to go to
all the Commissioners so they can have some discussion, concerns, comments, whatever
is on your mind. So I’'m going to go to Commissioner Hamilton.

COMMISSIONER HAMILTON: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I have worked
for multiple decades in environmental science and for more than 20 years in climate
change science, so [ think advancements in energy efficiency and energy conservation are
among the multiple things on different scales, definitely on a national scale. Local scales
have to support it. It’s incredibly important to do. I am very proud of the fact that New
Mexico is a leader in that. Our governor is pushing this. That’s also very, very important.
And I'm proud of the County for being a leader in moving to solar whenever we’ve been
able to do that and pushing to get money for that and committing funds and human
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resources to doing the necessary supporting analyses.

And so this is just a step that we have to take. These kinds of steps are always
painful, but eventually, like putting in safety codes years and years ago in the building
code, we will get used to this and we will reap the benefits of it. I still want to add that at
the local level, local government that we represent, some of our obligation is because
we’re in the position of the interface, the closest interface to individuals. Local
government is where people come to when they have problems, and it gives us a
responsibility to think of the poorest and the people who will find this most difficult. And
so what I want to do is at the same time that I say how important this is and I support this,
I want to say that it becomes our obligation to also look for ways to help the poorest
people who will have the most difficult time in accepting the additional costs that this
would represent, even if those costs are going to be paid back because of lower energy
bills, which is true, but it can still be prohibitive.

So to the extent that we have opportunities to find state and federal funding and
grants and what not that will ease the way for the lowest income people, I think it is our
obligation to do so and I would like to encourage us to do that, because the transition
period is what is most difficult for people who have the lowest incomes or are just poor
and can’t just easily accommodate that higher initial cost.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Hamilton. I’'m going to go
to Commissioner Moreno.

COMMISSIONER MORENGO: This is a pretty big deal. I’'m not an expert
in housing but my successor certainly will be. And code is really important. I think the
trick is the materials and policies and all that entails. It’s a complex area and I think the
future looks good for Santa Fe County in this area because a lot of people invested in
making sure that we have sustainable efforts. Thank you.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Moreno. I’m going to go to
Commissioner Garcia.

COMMISSIONER GARCIA: Mr. Chair, thank you, Commissioners, for
bringing this forward. Renewable energy — we’re all for it here in New Mexico. We’re all
for it, obviously. That’s a no-brainer. And we’re all for it. Commissioner-elect Hank, he
deals with the homeless individuals and people that actually are [inaudible]. So
renewable energy, we all get it. We’re all for it. We understand that. We talked about the
disadvantaged individuals. You know what? Great. [ understand this is just a letter for
support for the governor and I’'m just a little bit concerned as into the individuals that are
low-cost builders. I understand the low-cost builders because there’s a lot of low-cost
builders out there. So maybe there is. Maybe you can explain it to me, the gentleman that
spoke. I get it. I understand that. Tons of contractors. The welfare families. So welfare
families, they can’t afford to build a house, buy a house, or a double-wide, so I
understand that. So the question — it’s a letter of support for the governor and I get it.
Renewable energy. It’s great. And I’m okay with it being a letter for now. However,
higher cost builders, it just costs the local individual more money to put renewable
energy in their home.

How does it work? I don’t know. We passed a code about three, five, seven years
ago as into let’s put some water catchment systems in every home. A home over 2,000
square foot has to have a water catchment system. It is going to work? I hope it does.
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Maybe the last week and a half of it works, because we have water catchment systems in
tons of our community centers. Do they work? I don’t know. Are they working? I don’t
know. So once again, it’s a letter. I understand it. I get it, Commissioner Hansen.
Appreciate you bringing this forward. Commissioner Hamilton, I appreciate that.

But one thing I would like to see — hopefully Penny’s on the line is an analysis as
into does this energy efficiency work? I get it. Energy efficiency. [ understand it. Water
catchment systems — does it work or not? Let’s pass a water catchment system. Does it
work? Energy efficiency — does it work? I don’t know. Our new buildings. Should we
have more insulation and all this insulation? What does this actually mean? Are you
going to put more stucco on the building? Are you going to put more — once again, it’s a
letter and I just have a little bit of a challenge because the individuals in my district, they
can just afford their payment on their home. And so for us to incur additional costs for
them — so once again, I understand it’s just a letter, but so can we just — so that’s — I’'m
okay with a letter, but as we move forward with this, let’s do an analysis and see how it
works for six months, eight months, a year. Does it work? Does it not work? Because
that’s where I’m at, Mr. Chair, and I appreciate Commissioner Hansen bringing this
forward and thank you for that.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Garcia, and I think that
with any kind of change like this we definitely need to reach out to constituents and get
community involvement. I know that — I think renewable energy is the direction we need
to go. I do get concerned a little bit about if somebody builds a house and they’re
required to put a solar system or things of that nature, I just want to make sure that we
don’t push it to the point where people that may have been able to build a home won’t be
able to now, so that would be only a concern that I want to make sure that it doesn’t
affect them in that way, and maybe it won’t. We talked about grants and different things
like that so maybe it won’t, but it’s something that I’d like to get more information on
definitely, but I’'m definitely in support of a letter, but I’d like to in the future see how
this would affect some of our residential — our constituents that are trying to achieve the
dream of owning their own home and things like that. So that’s one thing that I just
wanted to say, but I would definitely be in support of this letter.

So is there any other comments from Commissioners? I’m going to go to
Commissioner Hamilton then I’ll go to Commissioner Hansen.

COMMISSIONER HAMILTON: I think that what you’re saying, Mr.
Chair, is important, and one of the things — what I was trying to drive at — in other states
for example, for the idea of putting solar on their house, other states have implemented
programs that would help people who weren’t middle or upper income and couldn’t just
walk into a bank because they had a great relationship and say I want to take out a loan to
put solar on my house. So the state could support a program where they could get a loan
but it would be through the state, maybe backed by the state. And the program had a
name which of course, I’'m sorry. I’'m forgetting. We had difficulty doing it in New
Mexico because there were some legal questions that were brought up about whether it
would be a lien on the first mortgage and that sort of thing, and there were just sort of
technical difficulties. That’s the kind of program I was alluding to, something that would
support lower middle and lower income people to implement these kinds of retrofits more
easily.
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The same could be said for energy efficiency. I don’t think it would be that hard
for the state and it’s something we could help them support. It might even be possible at
the County level to support middle and lower income energy efficiency audits. This I
think is — and maybe Christian or somebody could speak to it — is related but possibly
slightly different because it’s speaking to codes which would normally impact new
construction. Nevertheless, some thought to how construction at the lowest end, of people
who are most disadvantaged might be supported by a similar program, most likely at the
state level. So I would support looking for that sort of thing.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Hamilton, and yes, I did
hear when you mentioned that earlier and I did talk about the grants that you mentioned.
So I think it’s definitely something that we need to find out more information about. So
thank you for brining that up. Commissioner Hansen.

COMMISSIONER HANSEN: Thank you, everybody, for your comments.
We always want to be watching out for our lower income people but at the same time I
also want to stress the fact that these energy efficiency codes can also save them money
on their utility bills. And I know they might not have the money to have that savings over
the first five years, and if there’s a way for us to help with that that is a great thing. But as
everyone said, this is just a letter supporting the adoption of the proposed 2020
Residential and Commercial International Energy Conservation Code, and I would like to
move that we approve this letter and have Commissioner Roybal sign it, and have it
delivered to the hearing officer tomorrow morning, or faxed or emailed to the hearing
officer. I know that’s going to take some coordination between Chair Roybal and the
office, but I will leave those details to be worked out. So I would like to make that
motion.

COMMISSIONER HAMILTON: Second.

CHAIR ROYBAL: So we have a motion from vv and a second from
Commissioner Hamilton. I’'m going to go to a roll call.

The motion passed by unanimous [5-0] roll call vote.

COMMISSIONER GARCIA: I’ll vote for it. Just a couple of comments.
One of the things that I wish that our fellow Commissioners would do is actually reach
out to the City Council. In Commissioner Hansen’s district, in my district, all these
apartment complexes that are getting built — are they energy efficient? I don’t know. But
we hope that we could reach out to the City of Santa Fe saying, what about these
apartment complexes. Our big box stores. Whenever you go in a big box store — Loewe’s,
Home Depot, the doors are wide open. You go to a restaurant, the doors are wide open.
How can we get the local guys the local individuals to conserve energy? Why implement
something for somebody who’s going to buy a single-wide or a double-wide? So those
are just some of the concerns I have as in how can we work with the City Council.

Our conservation department, the Nancy Rodriguez Community Center, we have
solar panels up there. Great. With all due respect, Commissioner, we have solar panels.
So one of the questions I have as into is it working? Is it not working? Just because we
put solar panels, are we really saving energy or not? At the schools, we have solar at the
schools. Are we really saving energy or not? I don’t know. Let’s do an analysis and see
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how it works. I’'m okay with the letter. I understand that. Low income individuals. Our
low income individuals, they can’t even apply for a grant. Because why? Because they
don’t qualify for a grant. And so low income individuals, whenever the state legislature
passes a law or a bill, people I know, they can’t apply for a grant. So it’s just hard, that
we can all say this, we can do this, but it’s a letter. I get it. But let’s just see down the
road as into how do we get there?
Like I said, you go to a restaurant, the doors are wide open. But I’'m okay with it,
Mr. Chair. Thank you, Commissioners, for bringing this forward.
CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Garcia.
COMMISSIONER HANSEN: Thank you, everybody.

10. INFORMATION ITEMS/MONTHLY REPORTS
Community Services Department Monthly Report
Finance Division Monthly Report

Growth Management Department Monthly Report
Human Resources Department Monthly Report
Public Safety Department Monthly Report

Public Works Department Monthly Report

AHEEORP

CHAIR ROYBAL.: I want to ask the Commission, do you have any
questions on the information reports from our directors? If not I’d like to dismiss our
directors.

COMMISSIONER HANSEN: Mr. Chair, I just want to thank everybody
for their reports. I appreciate them so much. It helps me stay abreast of everything that’s
going on at the County. So thank you, Rachel, Penny, Pablo, Sonya, Gary. Thank you for
all your work.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Hansen. Is there any other
Commissioners that have questions, comments? I just want to thank all the directors for
their hard work and for the reports as well, so we can go ahead and dismiss our directors.

9. MATTERS FROM THE COUNTY ATTORNEY

A. Executive Session. Limited Personnel Matters, as Allowed by Section
10-15-1(H)(2) NMSA 1978; Board Deliberations in Public Hearing(s)
on the Agenda, as Allowed by Section 10-15-1(H)(3) NMSA 1978;
Discussion of Bargaining Strategy Preliminary to Collective
Bargaining Negotiations Between the Board of County
Commissioners and Collective Bargaining Units, as Allowed by
Section 10-15-1(H)(5); Discussion of Contents of Competitive Sealed
Proposals Pursuant to the Procurement Code During Contract
Negotiations as Allowed by Section 10-15-1(H)(6); Threatened or
Pending Litigation in which Santa Fe County is or May Become a
Participant, as Allowed by Section 10-15-1 (H)(7) NMSA 1978; and,
Discussion of the Purchase, Acquisition or Disposal of Real Property
or Water Rights, as Allowed by Section 10-15-1 (H)(8) NMSA 1978,
including:
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1. BCC Case #19-5241 Dollar General Store BCC Appeal

2. Rights-of-Way for County-Maintained Roads within Exterior
Boundaries of Pueblos

3. Water Delivery Agreement

GREG SHAFFER (County Attorney): Thank you, Mr. Chair,
Commissioners. Given the hour, the only item that staff is recommending that we discuss
in executive session would be deliberations and administrative adjudicatory matters as
allowed by Section 10-15-1(H)(3) NMSA1978, and that would be in conjunction with
BCC Case #19-5241, the Dollar General Store BCC appeal. Thank you.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Attorney Shaffer. Commissioner Hansen.

COMMISSIONER HANSEN: So am I to understanding that we are not
going to discuss items 2 and 3 on the Matters from the County Attorney? Or are we
discussing all of those and you just didn’t list them?

MR. SHAFFER: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Hansen, no, we would not be
discussing items 2 and 3.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Attorney Shaffer. Do I hear a motion to go
into executive session?

COMMISSIONER HAMILTON: Mr. Chair, I would move to go into
executive session to discuss the item as delineated by Attorney Shaffer.

COMMISSIONER GARCIA: Second.

CHAIR ROYBAL: So we have a motion from Commissioner Hamilton
and a second from Commissioner Garcia. Can I get a roll call, Madam Clerk?

The motion to go into executive session pursuant to NMSA Section 10-15-
1(H) (3) to discuss the matters delineated above passed by unanimous roll call vote
as follows: :

Commissioner Garcia Aye
Commissioner Hamilton Aye
Commissioner Hansen Aye
Commissioner Moreno Aye
Commissioner Roybal Aye

[The Commission met in closed session from 6:16 to 7:28.]

CHAIR ROYBAL: I’'ll entertain a motion to come out of executive
session.

COMMISSIONER HANSEN: Mr. Chair, I move that we come out of
executive session and the only thing that was discussed was item number 1 on the
agenda, BCC Case #19-5241. And the only people in the meeting were the five
Commissioners County Manager, County Attorney and the Assistant County Attorney,
Rachel Brown.

COMMISSIONER GARCIA: And Mr. Chair, where no action was taken.
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COMMISSIONER HANSEN: And no action was taken.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Okay, do I hear a second?

COMMISSIONER HAMILTON: Second.

CHAIR ROYBAL: A motion from Commissioner Hansen, a second from
Commissioner Hamilton. I’'m going to go to a roll call vote.

The motion passed by unanimous [5-0] roll call vote.

0. B. Final Order in BCC Case #19-5241 Dollar General Store BCC
Appeal. Pedigo Construction, LLC, Appellant, Joseph Karnes Agent,
Requested an Appeal of the Planning Commission Decision for Case
19-5240, Which Overturned the Land Use Administrator’s Decision to
Approve an Administrative “Permitted-Use” Site Development Plan
and Permit (19-541 Dollar General Store in Eldorado NM). The Site is
Located at 5 Camino Valle, within a Planned Development District
Within the U.S. 285 South Highway Corridor District Overlay,
Within Section 9, Township 16 North, Range 9 East, SDA-2
(Commission District 5) (Nathan C. Manzanares, Case Manager)

CHAIR ROYBAL: Right now, we’ve looked at this application and the
applicant has met all the criteria needed for this appeal and staff has already verified that
this is a development that is permitted and is allowed in this community or this area of
the county. So therefore I’m going to make a motion to approve the appeal, and it will be
for the BCC Case 19-5241, Dollar General Store.

MR. SHAFFER: Just to clarify, Mr. Chair, is the motion to approve the
final order as uploaded to the agenda, which would be to approve the appeal on the
application? Sorry to interrupt. Just wanted to make sure that the clarification was made.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Yes, it was that motion, sir.

COMMISSIONER HAMILTON: Mr. Chair.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Yes, Commissioner Hamilton.

COMMISSIONER HAMILTON: Yes. I’m obligated to second this.

CHAIR ROYBAL: So we have a motion and a second. I’'m going to go to
a roll call vote.

COMMISSIONER GARCIA: Mr. Chair, Greg, are we denying the appeal,
because the appeal is actually to go against the Planning Commission to approve the
development? Because the Planning Commission said no, right? So we’re going against
the appeal? Is that correct?

MR. SHAFFER: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Garcia, you’re actually
approving the appeal. The appeal was made by the applicant. So you’re approving the
appeal and with a motion on the final order, you’re reversing the Planning Commission
and setting aside its order and you’re approving the application.

CHAIR ROYBAL: That is correct. So Pedigo Construction was the
appellant, correct? And so I am approving their appeal?

MR. SHAFFER: Yes, Mr. Chair. That is correct, and that is what the final
order accomplishes.
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CHAIR ROYBAL: Okay so we have a motion and I don’t think I've
gotten a second yet.

COMMISSIONER HAMILTON: Yes, sir. I seconded.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Okay, so we have a motion from Commissioner
Roybal, a second from Commissioner Hamilton. I’m going to go to a roll call vote.
Commissioner Hamilton.

COMMISSIONER HAMILTON: Yes, are we allowed to make
statements?

CHAIR ROYBAL: Under discussion, absolutely. I’ll go to Commissioner
Hamilton for discussion.

COMMISSIONER HAMILTON: Yes. I just wanted to say for the record
that I am entirely sympathetic to the concerns of the constituents in Eldorado and in
District 4 with respect to their economic impact and other concerns of having the Dollar
Store come into their community. And I really want to thank everybody who made their
concerns known, and also remind them that they have other powers that they can utilize,
including not frequenting any place that they don’t want to frequent and support. But
because this is a permitted use, as the Chair said, it’s not even a conditional use. It is a
permitted use. I really feel that there is absolutely no judgment that can be made other
than to approve a rightful development and thereby protect the County and all its
constituents against very negative economic impacts of any kind of further actions that
would be taken if we denied this. I do want to restate just for emphasis the importance of
the County enforcing compliance with the design standards, which are in fact stated in
this order, as well as on the plans that were submitted, and I hope that that gives some
comfort to people knowing that at least those will be adhered to. Thank you very much.
You’re not doing the vote yet? These are just comments?

CHAIR ROYBAL: These are just comments. I’ll come back around.
Commissioner Hansen.

COMMISSIONER HANSEN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I also want to
express my concern for the constituents of Eldorado and the 285 Corridor. I do not
believe that the Dollar Store is an appropriate building for that place but I hope that you
will all look at this as you will get a building and you have the right to exercise your free
will and your beliefs and where you shop and how you shop, and if you don’t want a
Dollar Store there you do not need to shop there. And I think you have that right. And so
I think that should be taken into consideration. If nobody shops there it’s likely that that
store will not survive and you will have a nice building that hopefully a nice mom and
pop shop could be invested in there and that it could be really part of the community, and
that is my hope for this community, that you exercise your constitutional right to shop
where you want and to not shop where you don’t want.

So I will leave it there and I appreciate — I feel very strongly that as a County
Commissioner to make sure that we are not wasting taxpayer dollars and this is a
permitted use, as Commissioner Hamilton just stated, and that means that it’s not a
conditional use; it’s a permitted use. And we would eventually end up in court and then
we would be back here and it would be a waste of County resources and a waste of
County money. And that is not something that I also think is the right method and the
right path. So thank you for allowing me to make a few comments, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Hansen. I’'m going to go to
Commissioner Moreno.

COMMISSIONER MORENO: Okay. Thank you. I believe a little bit of
context. I believe the Planning Commission was within its authority and was correct
when it reversed the Land Use Administrator last year. Also, I want to — my constituents
have spoken loud and clear. The Dollar General is a bad idea for the 285 Corridor and
nationally, these stores are increasingly targets of crime. And closer to home, it would
hurt local business in the Eldorado area and the hundreds of people who made their case
in a long meeting some time ago, and I thank them all. Thank you.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Moreno. Commissioner
Garcia.

COMMISSIONER GARCIA: I echo my colleagues, what they said. As
policymakers it’s hard to make some difficult decisions but sometimes you have to make
them. Thanks for our Legal Department. I appreciate them and I have no further
comments, Commissioner, Mr. Chair, thank you.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Garcia. And I would also
recognize all the comments that were made by Commissioners and thank the public that
was here to share their thoughts on this item and I just want to say thank you to my
Commissioners for all their comments as well. So we’re going to move to the vote on
this.

The motion passed by majority [4-1] roll call vote with Commissioner
Moreno casting the no vote.

11. CONCLUDING BUSINESS
A. Announcements

CHAIR ROYBAL: Are there any announcements from Commissioners
that you would like to announce tonight to your constituents? Commissioner Hansen.

COMMISSIONER HANSEN: Yes. I forgot to mention the Neighbor to
Neighbor food drive is about to start, and in these really difficult times I want to remind
people that those who can contribute food to people in need please help us so that our
Neighbor to Neighbor food drive will, I believe, begin shortly and it ends in the middle of
September, so any donation you can make to the food drive in your neighborhood can
help support our other neighbors who may be struggling during this very, very difficult
time. Thank you.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Commissioner Hamilton.

COMMISSIONER HAMILTON: No, I have no concluding business.
Thank you so much.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Okay, and thank you, Commissioner Hansen, for your
announcement. Commissioner Garcia.

COMMISSIONER GARCIA: No, I'd just like to say that out here in my
beautiful backyard of the property we have here, three hummingbirds just flew by.
Awesome. As policymakers, sometimes we have to make hard decisions, and I'd like to
thank my colleagues as into you have to do what you think is right and whatever the law
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calls for, and that’s what it’s about. And so we did that.

CHAIR ROYBAL: Thank you, Commissioner Garcia. Commissioner
Moreno.

COMMISSIONER MORENO: Well, I want to thank you all. In this
specific issue I’m happy that we ended up with a good — not the most perfect conclusion,
but it will be okay.

CHAIR ROYBAL: And I don’t have any announcements.

11 B. Adjournment

Upon motion by Commissioner Hamilton and second by Commissioner Hansen,
and with no further business to come before this body, Chair Roybal declared this
meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m.
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